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THE PATH TOWARD DEMOCRACY IN ANGOLA

THURSDAY, JULY 13, 1995

House of Representatives,
Committee on International Relations,

Subcommittee on Africa,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room
2200, Raybum House Office Building, Washington, D.C., Hon.
Ileana Ros-Lehtinen (chair of the subcommittee) presiding.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. The subcommittee will now come to order.

The purpose of today's hearing is to give us an update on the
progress made in the peace process in Angola and on the prospects
for a successful conclusion of that process.

Since its independence from Portugal in 1975, Angola has been
caught in political turmoil and in a civil war that has cost the hves
of all too many of its citizens.

The 20 years of civil war brought economic, social, and poHtical

progress to a halt.

The great economic and human potential of the country, which
could help bring joy and prosperity to all of its people, has been
wasted all these years as political obstacles to peace proved too dif-

ficult for the leaders of the two factions.

It now appears that there may finally be an opportunity for a
genuine peace and for a movement toward reconciliation between
all sides, and thus we very much hope and pray that that will in-

deed be the case. However, we have been filled with hope for peace
in Angola before and too many times during the past 7 years our
hopes have turned to bitter disappointment.

Last month, there was £ui announcement that the leader of
UNITA will be appointed as a Vice President of the Republic of An-
gola while another vice President will be appointed from the MPLA
group. Many believe that this agreement, an agreement between
the two parties, represents the crucial turning point.

An end to the bloodshed and a reconciliation that will allow all

the people of Angola to live in peace has been a goal of the United
States, continuously, during the past 20 years. Our policies have
had the bipartisan support of the Republican administrations of

Ford, Reagan and Bush as well as the Democratic administrations
of Carter and Clinton.

It is good to hear that we are reaching the goal for which so
many ofus have worked together to achieve.

Now, let us proceed with the presentation of our first panel.

(1)



Due to a last minute development, Deputy Assistant Secretary of
State for African Affairs, Prudence Busnnell, will provide the offi-

cial testimony instead of Mr. Edward Biynn.
Ms. Bushnell joined the Foreign Service in October of 1981. She

served for 2 years in the U.S. Consulate General in Bombay, India,

before returning to Washington, D.C., to head the Executive Devel-
opment Division of the Foreign Service Institute which included
the DCM Seminar and the State Department's flagship leadership
seminar. In 1989, she began a second tour of duty in Senegal as
Deputy Chief of Mission, and 3 years later, she joined the 35th
Class of the Senior Seminar. She has received several State De-
partment awards including Superior Honor Award and Meritorious
Honor Awards.
Ms. Bushnell, welcome back and it is good to see you again. As

is customary, we will hear the testimony of the first panel com-
prised of Ms. Bushnell and then proceed with questions and an-
swers.

I should point out that Mr. Paul Hare, the U.S. Special Rep-
resentative of the Angolan Peace Process will be joining you at the
table to also answer questions regarding the developments and the
future outlook of the peace process. Thank you, both, for joining us
this morning.

STATEMENT OF PRUDENCE BUSHNELL, DEPUTY ASSISTANT
SECRETARY OF STATE; ACCOMPANIED BY PAUL HARE, SPE-
CLVL ENVOY TO ANGOLA
Ms. Bushnell. Thank you. Madam Chairwoman, and good

morning. Deputy Assistant Secretary Brynn sends his regrets that
he is unable to be here.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. We wish him good luck in his activities

today.
Ms. Bushnell. As you mentioned, our special envoy to Angola,

Ambassador Paul Hare, is sitting next to me and will be able to

answer some of the specific questions the subcommittee may have.

I would like to thsmk you and the subcommittee for your long-

standing interest in Angola. As you said, bipartisan congressional

support has been an important factor in bringing the peace process

to the stage where even the cautious have reason to be optimistic.

For more than two decades, six U.S. administrations have made
the search for democracy and durable peace in Angola a central

theme in their policy in Afiica. Angola supplies 7 percent of our oil

imports and is our third leading trading partner in sub-Saharan
Afidca. Significant new opportunities exist for trade and investment
if peace can be maintained. We also have deep humanitarian inter-

ests in ending an agonizing crisis that has caused a half million

deaths, nearly 100,000 loss of limbs, and 2 milUon homeless.
This is an opportune moment to discuss Angola. Despite an un-

even beginning, the cease-fire has taken hold. Violations are now
the exception. The May 6 meeting between Angolan President dos
Santos and UNITA leader Dr. Savimbi in Lusaka, Zambia was a
major milestone. Angolans of all political persuasions took heart
when the two former combatants embraced each other and em-
braced peace.



While the Angolans themselves ultimately will determine wheth-
er peace will come, the Lusaka Protocol, backed by international
support, gives them a real chance to make peace work. This incor-

porates the lessons of the 1991 Bicesse Accords which brought An-
gola elections but collapsed when UNITA challenged the results

and reverted to war. The Lusaka Protocol honors the government's
right to govern in peace while addressing UNITA's legitimate secu-

rity concerns. By providing for UNITA's participation at all levels

of government and in the military and police, it allows UNITA to

meet legitimate political and security needs from within the sys-

tem. The Lusaka Protocol calls on the international community to

play an active role in supervising the agreement and recognizes the
need for U.N. peacekeepers to build the confidence of both parties.

Neither the Angolans nor their friends and partners in the inter-

national community underestimate the difficulties ahead. Angola
must overcome the lingering distrust of three decades of devastat-
ing war. Two million displaced persons are dependent on humani-
tarian relief. The education and health systems have been deci-

mated and banditry is on the rise. The level of destruction of Ango-
la's infrastructure of roads, railways and bridges will complicate
the deplojrment of U.N. troops and hinder the economic activity.

The administration is committed to supporting Angolans as they
consolidate the peace process and address the legacies of a 30-year
civil war. The United States and international community can take
steps to significantly increase the chances for success. We now have
the opportunity to help Angola to economic self-sufficiency by mov-
ing our assistance along the continuum from relief to recovery and
development.
We envision a program of assistance involving fairly modest

amounts of money directed at the critical needs in demining and
mine education; returning displaced people and demobilized sol-

diers to productivity; and rehabilitating bridges. This assistance,

which would supplement the Angolan (^vemment's own contribu-

tions and efforts at economic reform, constitutes an investment in

a stable and prosperous Angola that will offer American companies
significant trade and investment opportunities in petroleum, min-
erals, communications, transportation and construction.

We believe it is equally important to support elements emerging
in Angolan society that are dedicated to democracy, respect for

human rights, free market economics, and promotion of the institu-

tions of civil society.

Let me say a few words on a subject that is outside of my imme-
diate area of responsibility but bears in a very critical way on ev-

erything we are trying to achieve in Angola.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. That will get you in trouble. [Laughter.]

Ms. BusHNELL. I will take that risk. That subject is American
support for effective U.N. peacekeeping. I underscore effective U.N.
peacekeeping. Under the right circumstances, circumstances I hope
we can agree now exist in Angola, peacekeeping can be an impor-
tant instrument of our foreign policy.

Before closing, I would like to commend the extraordinary efforts

of the Secretary Greneral's Special Representative for Angola, Mai-
tre Alioune Blondin Beye, who has applied his considerable energy



and creativity to a process that many people believed could not suc-

ceed.
I would also like to cite the very positive role of Ambassador

Paul Hare, our Special Envoy, and our Ambassador to Angola, Am-
bassador Edmund De Jamette, both of whom through skill and de-
termination helped the process past many difficult moments.
While much of the hard work remains, we are nonetheless on the

verge of achieving a goal that we have pursued for many decades;
that is, a broad and deep relationship with a peaceful, prosperous,
and united Angola. This is truly a new era for our two countries.
Again, I would like to thank the subcommittee for its interest and
support that has been essential in our quest for peace. Ambassador
Hare and I will be happy to take your questions.

[The statement of Ms. Bushnell appears in the appendix.]
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you. Thank you so much.
In your remarks, you had stated in the written testimony that

we envision "a program of assistance," for Angola. Yet, Angola, as
all of us know is an oil exporting country with substantial oil re-

serves £uid oil income, and I would like to know in those times of

fiscal restraint in the U.S. aid programs, what you believe is the
justification for taking money from other countries' aid programs to

give to a relatively affluent country such as Angola.
Ms. Bushnell. Madam Chair, we are in the process of discussing

the assistance levels. I mentioned in my testimony that they would
be modest. Indeed, they will be modest and within existing budg-
etary resources.

I think you make a good point about the resource rich country
of Angola. They are, in fact, committed to assisting in the peace
process and as we move along, I am sure we will continue this as-

sistance toward their own reconstruction and development. Thev
have committed $42 million in cash and resources to assist with
UNAVEM III as well as in kind services.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Why would you say, if I could interrupt, that
they are unable to pay totally for their own country's reconstruc-
tion process. You had mentioned some numbers. I do not know
what percentage that would be of the reconstruction cost, but why
would they not be able to pay for it themselves?
Ms. Bushnell. At this point in time. Madam Chair the country

of Angola is absolutely devastated. They have gone through 30
years of civil war. Both sides diverted their resources to that.

One of the reasons that we are emphasizing rehabilitation,

demining, construction of bridges and so forth is to begin to rebuild

the infrastructure and ensure that the Angolans can take over and
move their resources toward reconstruction as soon as possible.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Now at one time, the Angolan Government,
as all of us know, were paying tens of millions of dollars, maybe
even hundreds of millions of dollars to the Cuban dictatorship for

troops and other services. With the end of the Cuban troop pres-

ence in the country is not that money now available for better pur-

poses such as reconstruction?
Ms. Bushnell. Let me defer that question to Ambassador Paul

Hare who has been following the process much more closely than
I and may well have the specifics.



Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Following that, I wanted to know what the
Angolan Government's relationship is with the Castro regime? Do
they provide any subsidized oil or any other economic assistance to

the Castro regime? It is sort of tied together.

Ambassador Hare. Thank you. Madam Chair.
I would just like to say on this question of resources, it is obvi-

ously a matter of legitimate concern I think for the international
community and for our Government. Clearly, as Angola moves from
a situation of war, high expenditures by both sides for the purchase
of military equipment, mortgaging future sales of oil, diamonds,
and so on, has to change as peace comes.

In a sense, I am taltung about the resource issue. It is clear that
the priorities have to change, but Angola as Pru was indicating is

both resource rich and also resource poor.

If you travel in Angola now, as I Know some of the members of
this subcommittee have done, you will see how absolutely dev-
astated the infrastructure of that country is.

In any event, I think clearly we are looking at moving the re-

sources of the government from those of war to those of peace.

With respect to the Cuban situation, I would frankly have to

defer on that. I am not aware of any particular arrangements, but
it is not something that I have personally examined.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. I will talk to other officials about that, then.
Ms. BusHNELL. We will be happy to take that question. Madam

Chair.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Of course, thank you.
We have been joined by Congressman Harry Johnston and Con-

gressman Alcee Hastings. I would like to recognize them now for

any opening statement that they would like to make, or if they
would like to get into their questions already. Mr. Johnston.
Mr. Johnston. Thank you, Madam Chair. I just have a few pre-

liminanr questions if I may.
Ms. Bushnell, is the geographic area that you cover in southern

Africa, Angola?
Ms. Bushnell. Congressman, my areas of responsibilities are

more functional than geographic. But I interact witn our wonderful
people in Angola under the issue of conflict resolution which is part
of my responsibilities.

Mr. Johnston. Ambassador Hare, it is good to see you again.

Ambassador Hare. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Johnston. The last time I was in Angola, you know, to trav-

el aroimd and see the infrastructure, we could not get from point
A to point B. You know, they were bombing the runway at Malanje.
If I took a plane from Luanda now, could I hit most of these areas,
Huambo, with any degree of safety which is paramount in my
wife's concern.
Ambassador Hare. Yes, sir, you could. I have traveled exten-

sively in Angola in the course of this year. I have not been back
since the middle of May. But not only can you now travel by air,

but the Joint Commission traveled by road from Luanda down to

the Banguala, Lobito areas. They are going up to Ndalatando and,
indeed, even going as far as Malgmje by road. So the road systems
are beginning to open up which is a very, very high priority for de-

ployment of the peacekeepers. There will be about 7,000 of them



and you cannot support their deployment entirely by air. That is

a very costly proposition. Opening up the road system to the flow

of goods and people is also a priority. It is already beginning to

change the atmosphere of the country.

Mr. Johnston. When the agreement was signed May 6 in

Lusaka, were you present at that time?
Ambassador Hare. I was present during the meeting between

President dos Santos and Dr. Savimbi, yes, sir.

Mr. Johnston. Madam Chair, you have heard of the spy who
came in from the cold, this is the Ambassador who retired. He
thought he had retired and they brought him back and he worked
diligently for what? Over a year in that country.

.Ambassador Hare. Yes, sir. Longer than I anticipated.

Mr. Johnston. Yes. I am sure it seemed like 10 years. We all

have a great deal of gpratitude to you, Mr. Ambassador, for the

work that you did.

Ambassador Hare. Thank you.
Mr. Johnston. Can we trust Dr. Savimbi? I will get right to the

point.

Ambassador Hare. I have spent a considerable amount of time
particularly this year seeing Dr. Savimbi in Balundo which is

where UNITA has its base at the present time.

Ambassador De Jamette, whom you also know, has done a fan-

tastic job. We have worked very closely together along with Maitre
Beye and our troika partners to try to push this process forward.

Ambassador De Jamette saw Dr. Savimbi yesterday. I spoke to

Ambassador De Jamette yesterday evening. Maitre Beye saw Dr.

Savimbi the day before yesterday. And all of what they report sort

of confirms what my impressions are of what Dr. Savimbi wants
and tiiat is to play a constructive role in rebuilding Angola. I think

the same—I have the same impression, the same sense exactly of

President dos Santos. This, I think, was brought out, to me at

least, in a very personal direct sense. I joined the May 6 meeting
in Lusaka to which you referred. After the meeting we met sepa-

rately with both President dos Santos and Dr. Savimbi. And it was
remarkable to me that they both described their personal encoun-

ter in virtually identical terms. Obviously, it had not been re-

hearsed.
And they both said this was unlike any other meeting that they

had ever had. They met alone for almost 2 hours. So I am not privy

to everything, of course, that they discussed, but they both said it

was unhke any other meeting that they had. And, indeed, the

interlocutor that they were meeting with was someone that they

really quite had not expected. They both said the tenor of the con-

versation had been very frank and very good. I think for this sort

of process you have to nave that spirit starting from the top. That
is what I think is the deep significance of the May 6 meeting and
which I think continues to push the process forward to this day.

Mr. Johnston. Is Beye still on assignment from the United Na-
tions?
Ambassador Hare. Yes, sir, he is.

Mr. Johnston. Thank you.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you.
Mr. Hastings.



Mr. Hastings. Madam Chairwoman, just a procedural question.

Were you asking for opening statements or questions or both?
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Yes, both. If you could make your opening

statement and then as you finish proceed with your questions.

Mr. Hastings. All right. Then with your permission, then I

would ask unanimous consent that any statement that I have be
placed in the record.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Of course. Thank you.
[The statement of Mr. Hastings appears in the appendix.]
Mr. Hastings. And I will be very brief with reference to my

questioning.
Ambassadors, I, over and over again, have urged my colleagues

here in the House not to make cuts to humanitarian aid abroad
and specifically in Africa. I would like to know if either of you can
shed some lignt on how important it is to Angola that we continue
humanitarian aid in reference to its relations toward trying to de-

velop a firm peace and perhaps moving toward democracy. How im-
portant is humanitarian aid in Angola?
Ambassador Hare. Would you like to start?

Ms. BusHNELL. Congressman, I think it is critically important.
This is a country that has gone through a 30-year civil war and
that is devastated. It is a country in which people have suffered

terribly. I am proud that the United States has given an average
of $90 million a year in humanitarian assistance.

The focal point of my testimony was that Angola is beginning to

take steps in a continuum fi"om conflict to peace. We would like to

see democracy and an open market system. For them to do that
without assistance, given the background of the war, is virtually

impossible. ITiere are 2 million displaced people. There are children

who have no parents, no homes. The resources as Ambassador
Hare has mentioned have been diverted. The priorities have been
reversed for the past 30 years.

In order to get the economy going again, in order to get that
coimtry back on its feet, we need to continue to provide assistance.

I would like to say that I believe it is in the interest of the Unit-
ed States to provide assistance. This is not monev that is simply
going to be absorbed and not returned to us. We nad underscored
the point that Angola is enormously resource-rich. It is a leading
trading partner. I think that there are enormous opportunities for

American businesses in that country. But Angola needs to be put
back on its feet and take more steps along that continuum to peace.

Paul, would you have something to add?
Ambassador Hare. Yes. I would just add, sir, that I agree. I

think that the humanitarian effort in Angola has been remarkable
and one in which every American can be very, very proud, indeed.

Obviously, we also hope that as peace is restored, as fields get

cleared of mines and agricultural production increases, that hu-
manitarian assistance will be phased out.

I would like to take this opportunity also to mention one other
area which is something that preoccupies me and which involves
humanitarian assistance, food assistance. Under the Lusaka Proto-

col, the UNITA soldiers are going to assemble now in some 15
quartering areas. A number of them will most likely be there with
mmilies. And before going into the quartering areas, they will be
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turning over their arms to the United Nations peacekeepers. In my
opinion, it is vitally important that the United States and the
international community provide some wherewithal so that the
UNITA soldiers and their families in the quartering areas are fed,

have medical attention and so on.

There is a countervfidling argument, well, we do not give this to

soldiers, a sort of legalistic point of view. But this is one area
where I think if we do not act in a positive proactive way, you can
have the system collapse very, very quickly. But I mention that
particularly because it is a particular preoccupation of mine.
Mr. Hastings. Can either of you shed some light on an issue for

me? Angola is one of the countries that I did not have an oppor-
tunity to visit with Congressman Johnston and Congressman
Payne, but I have talked actively with them and staff with ref-

erence to the situation having to do with land mines. Is there an
international effort to assist in demining and, if so, what level of

progress is now able to be quantified?
I always hear ranges firom 10 to 20 million land mines and I

know based on thing^s that our Congressman Johnston said to me
that it is a devastating problem with reference to the mobility of
people in Uiat country. Can you help me to understand that a little

better?
Ambassador Hare. Yes, sir. Well, there are alreadv some NGO's

like Norwegian People's Aid, like MAG, a couple of others who have
been engaged in demining activities in Angola. So, that process,

part of tne process is going forward.
There is also the iT.N. 1 believe with the government, I am not

sure which, is contracting with the South African outfit to help
with respect to demining. And this is obviously also an area where
when we talk about our modest input can be very usefullv targeted
on, particularly through NGrO's and that is indeed our objective to

do that.

So the point is in demining there are a lot—^not a lot, but there
are other actors involved other than the United States in terms of
trying to attack this enormously severe problem in Angola because,
as you pointed out, it is one of the most highly polluted countries

in the world with respect to the land mines.
Ms. BusHNELL. Congressman Hasting^, as Ambassador Hare

mentioned, this is a focal point of our assistance effort. We have
an interagency working group on land mines. And in April of this

year, Angola was put at the top of the priority list in terms of coun-
tries to address.

In the month of June, a joint DoD/State/AID survey team went
to Angola to look at the extent of the problem and to look at what
we could do about it. The modalities of how we can help are now
being worked out by that team and we envision, for example, NGO
awareness programs on demining, demining training and so forth.

So, in a bilateral way we are working on this as well.

Mr. Hastings. I thank you both, and I thank you. Madam Chair-
woman.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank vou so much, Mr. Hastings.
I would like to share witn you some concerns that American

businesses have been having, complaints is the more proper word,
about U.N. peacekeeping operations and the way that these Amer-



ican businesses, manufacturers, service providers believe that they
have been discriminated against.

I have, since I have had the honor to assume this position, been
contacted by many of these service providers and manufacturers of
U.S. products who strongly believe that they are effectively pushed
out of that market because the way that the U.N. specifications are
set, their products would not even be allowed to enter into the bid-
ding process. Because of the budget cuts and in conjunction of, with
what I would say is not the most stellar reputation that the U.N.
has been enjoying lately, I think that if American taxpayers were
to know more about the problems that these American manufactur-
ers have been confronting with the U.N., I think that you would
have a real outcry for reform, I would hope that the State Depart-
ment would be taking some steps to make sure that the American
manufacturers at least have an opportunity to bid and not have
specifications set forth where their products are not even allowed
to enter into the ring.

As you know, this problem first came to public light about 5
years ago with Cambodia peacekeeping operations, and as I as-

sumed this position, I have been hearing a lot more about these is-

sues from manufacturers. I hope that the State Department under-
stands that these are real concerns, real complaints, whether it is

car manufacturers or a whole host of other U.S. providers. We hope
that we have a real program, since U.S. taxpayer dollars are going
to U.N. operations; that we at least have a fighting chance; that
we get to throw our hat into the ring without anyone asking for

any special concessions. However, if the specifications are set forth

so that we cannot even compete, then it is all for show. So I would
like to know if the State Department, as I am sure you are well

aware of these complaints, I would like to know what proactive
steps you can take to ensure that we are not effectively shut out
of this operation.

Ms, BusHNELL. Madam Chair, I certainly understand what you
are saying. I have been engaged in the complexities of Africa and
have not been engaged in the complexities of the U.N. procurement
system, so I dare not venture an answer. What I certainly will do
is pass on your concern to our people in international organizations
who are expert in a very complex system and get an answer back
to you.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. If you could, because a lot of these manufac-

turers are anxious to have a hearing on it and I would like to work
within the process without having to reach that stage. I am hopeful
that we can work that out, but there are a rising level of com-
plaints.

Ms. BusHNELL. I will get back to you as soon as we can.

[The response appears in the appendix.]
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you. Also, to the other members, as

well, if they share similar concerns.
Mr. Johnston.
Mr. Johnston. Just briefly because I do not want to encroach on

the second panel. But demobilization is just a huge problem there.

You have got two armed camps and when I was there, the Ambas-
sador De Jamette said that we needed about 6,000 U.N. troops.
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Beye said you needed 9,000, dos Santos said you needed 12,000 lit-

erally to sweep across the country and do that.

How is that possible and what participation is the United States
involved in the United Nations operation there in separating these
two armed camps, demobilizing the two armed camps?
Ambassador Hare, Well, the U.N. peacekeepers will be about

7,000.
Mr. Johnston. Is that where it landed?
Ambassador Hare. So I guess Ambassador De Jamette gave you

the closest estimate.
Mr. Johnston. He runs a very tight ship I must say.

Ambassador Hare. I know. I know. He is lean and mean. But in

any event, Euid the function of the peacekeepers is to ensure that
the UNITA forces and now the UNITA has put forward their force
strength at about 60,000, will be given adequate guarantees of

safety and security as they move into the quartering areas and
turn their weapons over into these 15 areas.

And the first battalion, the Uruguayan battalion, is now pres-
ently encamped in Huambo area.

Mr. Johnston. How many of their troops are there from Uru-
guay?
Ambassador Hare. These are about 800 to 1,000.
And I think that part of it is manageable. Taking care of the peo-

ple when they are in the quartering areas as I just mentioned to

Congp*essman Hastings is going to also be critical in terms of pro-

viding food and medicine and so on. And, by the way, now the
U.N., I just learned, has contracted out to get the building mate-
rials for the quartering areas. That was done yesterday or the day
before yesterday. The supplies should be in the country in about 4
weeks.
The real problem which I think all sides recognize is the question

of demobilization. Say you have a combined force of between
UNITA and the government of 150,000 to 160,000, something like

that. The agreed level at the end of the process is going to be a
90,000 army and that includes the air force and navy. The concept
is demobilization is going to be a gradual process.

In other words, all of the soldiers from both sides will be globally

incorporated into the army at the beginning. And so rather than
facing the problem of demobilizing immediately 70,000 armed peo-
ple with all of the problems that that could pose for discipline in

the countryside, the global incorporation model which is being fol-

lowed will see a much more gradual demobilization over time.

Of course, there will be a certain number, I do not know how
many, who will be demobilized very quickly because either they are
under age or

Mr. Johnston. Or conscripted.

Ambassador Hare. Or are wounded or something of that sort.

Mr. Johnston. Let me move on. Ambassador, because as I say,

I do not want to encroach on their time. One little vignette, Mr.
Hastings and I think it was Senator Simon went to Angola and
there would be a mango tree there, mangoes are ripening and then
rotting because the people could not walk under the tree to pick

them, and that was just a sad thing.
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To follow upon the chair's first question, you know, this country
literally has diamonds and oil and a huge agricultural area.

Madam Secretary, is there any estimate when Angola could become
self-sufficient?

Ms. BusHNELL. Congressman Johnston, at this point in time, the
estimated debt of Angola is $9 billion of arrearages. They have
mortgaged the sale of oil for the next 3 years.
Mr. Johnston. How many years?
Ms. BusHNELL. Three.
They have a long road to hoe.
Mr. Johnston. OK Thank you very much.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you, so much.
Mr. Hastings, do you have any other questions.
Mr. Hastings. Just a comment £uid a follow-up to what the Sec-

retary was just commenting about, about the debt. I have also ad-
vocated rather repeatedly that we need debt restructuring in all of
Africa and I do not understand why it takes so long for people to

understand how important that is. We have forgiven debt all over
the world, including Russia, and all sorts of places and yet we con-

tinue to hammer this place into making it a battleground rather
than a marketplace. And I do not, for one, cotton to the views of
many of my colleagues in reference to that. They pontificate in one
way with humanitarian gestures and then in tne next breath are
taking money even in humanitarian aid out of the accounts for Af-
rica that is woefully inadequate in the beginning.
Having said that, I just in Angola am of a mind that President

dos Santos and Dr. Savimbi may have made some strides toward
trying to settle their efforts and can either of you tell me from your
vantage point how best we might be able to assist them? And by
that I mean what is the best thing that we can do to assist the
present leadership toward continuing peace in Angola?
Ambassador Hare. Well, I think the first thing in the Angolan

situation is that we should/must continue to support the U.N.-led
effort. That is what I was doing during the negotiating phase and
that means that we pay in the first instance what is required for

the peacekeeping force. That is a large sum of money. I realize

that. But that is critical. I mean unless you do that, you are not
going to have anything.

In my opinion, the second priority is to continue the humani-
tarian assistance effort, hopefully at reduced levels as peace is re-

stored. But I think it would be a mistake to sort of pull the plug
quickly.

And, thirdly, I think it is important too for us in the modest way
that Pru described to provide assistance in demining, bridge re-

building, in terms of support for democratization programs, seeds,

agricultural tools and that sort of thing. But to be visible and
present on the ground—another thing mat would be very good
from my point of view is to have more delegations from this body
going to Angola to signal our continuing interest in that problem.
Mr. HASTmcs. Thank you.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you, so much. I thank you, both, for

being here. I look forward to getting your responses aoout the Cas-
tro and American manufacturers' questions.
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I would like to now introduce the second panel. First, we have
Mr. Lloyd Pierson who serves as a specialist in African affairs with
the International Republican Institute. One of his primary respon-
sibilities at this time is assisting in the democratic transitions in
Mozambique, South Africa, and Angola. From 1984-86, Mr. Pierson
served as the Peace Corps Country director in Ghana and later

moved to Botswana where he was named the Country Director for

the Peace Corps' largest progpram in Africa with nearly 300 volun-
teers and staff. He has also served as a Peace Corps Director in

Namibia and Swaziland. In 1991, upon his return to the United
States from his tours in Africa, Mr. Pierson was named Associate
Director of the Peace Corps. He has repeatedly been recognized for

outstanding management and has received four executive branch
awards for Sustained Outstanding Management.
He will be followed by Mr. Gerald Bender who is a professor of

international relations, University of Southern California at Los
Angeles. Professor Bender was the director of the School of Inter-

national Relations at the University of Southern California from
1986 to 1991. Previously, he taught African politics in the depart-
ments of political science at UCLA and the University of California,

San Diego. He has served on the board of directors of the African
Studies Association and as the Association's President from 1985-
1986. He has received fellowships from the Ford and Rockefeller
Foundations, and the Social Science Research Council to conduct
research in Africa, and has been published in numerous academic
journals.

Our third witness for this panel is Mr. Walter Kansteiner, who
serves as a senior associate for the Forum of International Policy.

He was formerly Director of African Affairs at the National Secu-
rity Coimcil where he was involved with the lifting of sanctions
against South Africa and the Angola and Somalia negotiations. He
has also served as the Deputy Press Secretary for the White House
where he was the primary spokesman for foreign affairs. Prior to

his tenure at the White House, Mr. Kansteiner served on the Sec-

retary of State's Policy Planning Staff on a strategic minerals task
force at the Department of Defense.
Thank you all for being here today and I would like to make sure

that before you start your remarks, you let us know whether you
are a consultant to any party with an interest in the outcome of

this conflict. And, if so, could you please state so for the record.

Mr. Rerson, we would like to begin with you. Thank you for

being here with us.

STATEMENT OF LLOYD O. PIERSON, SPECIALIST IN AFRICAN
AFFAIRS, INTERNATIONAL REPUBLICAN INSTITUTE

Mr. Pierson. Thank you very much, Madam Chairwoman. I

would like to read an opening statement and then be available for

any questions that you might have.
The influence of this subcommittee on policies relating to Africa

is substantial and I am honored to be here. While with the Peace
Corps, my family and I lived in Africa for over 7 years and as the

result of visiting volunteers in the field, I have been able to travel

to hundreds of large cities, small towns, and bush villages.
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My experiences in Africa were, overall, very positive. While my
work at that time was developmental at the grass roots level, not
political as it is now with IRI, I am encouraged by the significant

changes that are occurring in many political systems, particularly

in the southern region. Although there are ample examples of polit-

ical systems gone wrong, we are seeing, I believe, a movement to-

ward democracy, peace and stability in many areas of the con-

tinent.

Following 20 years of civil war, peace is now achievable in An-
gola. But the reconciliation and peacekeeping tasks are formidable.
Deminin^ programs need to be accelerated, the economy needs to

be stabilized with a focus on productive employment, demobilized
soldiers need to be returned to civil society with adequate skill

training, humanitarian assistance needs to continue, and a strong
emphasis needs to be given to the democracy related areas in

which my organization, me International Republican Institute, has
an outstanding record of achievement and can make a real and
cost-effective contribution.

Following my March trip to Angola, I reported to our office that
I thought Angola was closer to war than to peace. During that
month, there were 235 reported violations of the Lusaka Protocol

and tensions were high. Subsequent to that time, the Joint Pohtical

and Military Commission has continued with its effectiveness.

President dos Santos and UNITA leader Dr. Savimbi have met in

Lusaka and spoken by phone afterward, and the number of cease-

fire violations were reduced to 80 in May. There are now more than
2500 United Nations personnel in Angola. The peace process is

working.
After years of war, the path to peace is not easy and the demo-

cratic transition will have difficulties. The Government of Angola
and UNITA, and we should also include the smaller political par-

ties with National Assembly representation, should expand and ac-

celerate their dialogue ana discussion. Among the top priority is-

sues to be addressed is the distrust that has developed as the re-

sult of the long conflict.

The International Republican Institute is proposing a conflict

resolution/confidence building program that will include, but will

not be limited to, political party consultations to discuss values in

a democratic society and to encourage peaceful resolution of prob-
lems. These consultations would be conducted both in Luanda and
in the provinces. The consultations, using distinguished trainers
from the United States and Africa, will be modeled afler the very
successful program in which we have been involved in Mozam-
bique.
One of the most immediate steps that needs to be taken, we be-

lieve, is for the Government of Angola and UNITA—find parties

who are involved—^to participate in a national conference on demo-
cratic reconciliation.

The conference would be held in Luanda and should bring to-

gether the leadership of the parties to discuss the role of the major-
ity and the role of tne loyal opposition in a democracy, the role of

the mihtary, the operation of a parliament, and standards of con-

duct and ethics for government officials. Similar to what has oc-

curred in South Africa, working theme committees should be devel-
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oped in the conference to address issues such as constitutional revi-

sion, including the creation of a Bill of Rights and equal access to
economic opportunities. The conference should conclude with the
highest levels of participation.

Madam Chairwoman, I have had the opportunity to be in country
and see first-hand the democratic process oegin to take hold in Mo-
zambique, South Africa and Namibia. This same transition is oc-

curring in Angola.
Thank you for the opportunity to appear before this subcommit-

tee today, I will be pleased to answer any questions.

[The statement of Mr. Pierson appears in the appendix.]
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you, Mr. Pierson.
Before I recognize Professor Bender, I would like to recognize

and call upon the two Con^jressmen who just joined us to make
opening remarks if they wish at this time. Mr. Engel and Mr.
Payne.
Mr. Engel, if you could share some thoughts ynth us?
Mr. Engel. I thank you, Madam Chairwoman. I will be brief.

We have had a full plate this morning with Africa, having had
breakfast with the President of Benin and now talking about An-
gola. I think when you put the two together, as we could with so

many other countries, Africa represents hope and represents the
future. I think no country, perhaps, on the continent of Africa rep-
resents that hope in the future better than Angola, a country that
is rich in natural resources, a coimtry that can really pave the wav.
As my collea^e, Mr. Johnston, said to me, Angola could literally

feed all of Africa. We know that the war which has ravaged Angola
for so many years has really held that country back in terms of de-

veloping its full potential. Now, as we see, an accord has been
signed and hope lor the future has increased. Many of us, in fact,

Mr. Payne, Mr. Johnston, and myself, were iust in West Africa just
prior to the signing of the Accord. We all have tremendous hope,
those of us that have followed Africa for so many years. If it can
be put together in Angola, it certainly shows the way for other
countries. Democracy, natural resources, hope and vision for the fu-

ture. And I think we are living in an exciting time. Our generation
has the ability to do these things. And, again, no country shows
more promise than Angola. If Angola succeeds, it paves the way
and shows the rest of me continent and the world how it can be
done. If Angola fails, it is just another tragedy in a long line of

tragedies. And I think that we in the Congress on both sides of the
aisle want to do our best to see that Angola succeeds and that a
good partnership with the United States is formed and continued
and strengthened in terms of trade, in terms of democracy, in

terms of all the things to which our people all aspire.

I thank you for this hearing and I look forward to hearing the
testimony.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you, Eliot, as always, well said.

Congressman Payne.
Mr. Payne. Thank you very much. Madam Chairlady. I will be

brief. Let me congratulate you for calling this very important hear-
ing. It has been indicated that I too had the pleasure of meeting
the President Soglo this morning from Benin and have also had the
opportunity to meet President dos Santos from Angola. I really
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commend the leadership of Angola for coming to a peaceful solution
finally. We hope that this fragile peace will remain with Messrs.
Savimbi and the dos Santos government.

I think that a golden opportunity exists now in the Sadac region
and in southern Africa, with successful elections in Zambia and, as
you mention, Namibia and South Africa, with a stable government
in Zimbabwe and the peace in Mozambique and Renamo forces now
also becoming a shared partner in the government there, the suc-
cess, of course, of Botswana with its positive balance of trade sur-
plus and its plus side government without having the deficit that
many of our other countries, including the United States has, I

think that there is really a golden opportunity in the southern re-
gion to really see progress with this stability. And I would hope
that at this time when our Nation is looking toward reducing as-
sistance to the Development Fund for Africa, reducing assistance to
IDA, reducing assistance to Africa in general, I think that it is a
foolhardy plan and policy at this time when so many fragile democ-
racies are attempting to emerge, I think the United States of
America really needs to show its leadership. We need to reconsider
perhaps in the out years about assistance. It has been cut dras-
tically this year, but hopefully during the next year we can con-
vince the budget committee and other people on appropriations
that it does not make sense in a budget of a trillion, five hundred
billion to take $300 or $400 million from Africa that could make
a tremendous difference. It really is penny-wise and pound foolish.

So I am hoping that we will be able to work with the appropriators
so that we comd not only stabilize the new democracies, but more
importantly have a vast potential for trade with the United States.

I think that Africa will finally become the new age of the world
and I think that U.S.A. needs to be in there and m there strong
so that we can benefit mutually from this.

Thank you, Ms. Chairlady.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you, so much. We are also joined by

Congressman Steve Chabot of Ohio, a loyal member of our sub-
committee.
Congressman Chabot.
Mr. Chabot. I thank the chair for holding these hearings. I

apologize for being a little late. I have several committee meetings
going.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you so much.
Professor Bender, thank you for your patience.

STATEMENT OF GERALD J. BENDER, PROFESSOR, SCHOOL OF
INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS, UNIVERSITY OF SOUTHERN
CALIFORNIA
Mr. Bender. Before I begin, let me just in answer to your ques-

tion, none of the little consulting that I do will be affected in any
way whatsoever by the outcome of the peace process.
Ms. Ros-Lehtdjen. Thank you.
Mr. Bender. The Angolan predicament is soluble. In comparison

to most of the other conflicts in the world, Bosnia, Rwanda, Soma-
lia, Kashmir, Sri Lanka, Liberia, Sudan, Lebanon, Nagorno-
Karabakh, or Afghanistan, the Angolan divisions are almost super-
ficial. In other words, Angolan divisions do not parallel religious.
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racial, or even ethnic fault lines. There are regional dimensions to

the political competition and rivalry, that are ubiquitous to all na-
tions, but these are relatively easy to manage.
Another wav to look at it is that the Angolan people are not

consumed with the hatred toward "others" or "the enemy" that
marks all of the conflicts noted above. The Angolan people are
eager to consolidate a permanent peace and to live in harmony
with each other. The international community, in supporting U.N.
peacekeeping operations, is offering the country a chance for a new
start. This is the good news.
One might ask, however, if this is true why has the country been

consumed by a civil war for the past two decades?
By the way, to the State Department witness, it is not three dec-

ades. The first decade was an anticolonial war. We should not real-

ly call it a civil war.
The answer is both international and domestic. Angola has been

a prime victim not only of the cold war but of nefarious regional
aims and rivalries, for example. South Africa and Zaire, and the
consuming ambitions of selected political and military leaders on
both sides of the conflict. Fortunately, the cold war is over and
South Africa is now governed by a democratically elected regime.
Most importantly, however, the top Angolan leaders have con-

cluded that they and the people they represent can gain more
through constructive peace than through destructive war. The
Lusaka meeting between President Jose Eduarado dos Santos and
Jonas Savimbi on May 6 opened a new and promising chapter in

history.

Madam Chair, perhaps it is because I am an academic that I

took the title of this hearing very seriously, "On the Road to De-
mocracy," and began to reflect on that and so I thought that it was
necessary to make some comment about that.

Because if this were a classroom, I would begin our discussion

of where Angola is on the road to democracy with the question of

what is meant by democracy, especially in Africa.

But as interesting as this question might be philosophically or

even politically, I suspect that there are as many concepts about
democracy, what it means to have a democracy in Angola as there
are people in this room.

Personally, I agree with Professor Richard Sklar that democracy
is an idea more about means than ends. Following Sklar, I prefer

to evaluate or judge the actions of governments, including the An-
golan Grovemment, by their performance in addressing the fun-

damental issues of the day; that is to say, stopping the war, pro-

moting economic development, coping with the problems of poverty,

crime, famine, imemployment, health care, et cetera. While demo-
cratic means to meet these challenges are usually preferable to

other methods, this is not always the case. Governments of "na-

tional unity," for example, are ipso facto, temporary compromises,
actually a move away from democracy, but perhaps no more than
the coalitions formed in other parliamentary forms of government
elsewhere.

Nevertheless, I do support this form of government in South Afri-

ca and I also support it in Angola today.
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A cottage industry has developed in the United States to assist

fovemments around the world in their transitions to democracy.
Vequently, governments in Africa are placed on a continuum of

"transitions to democracy," so called, based on highly arbitrary cri-

teria. A common denominator for most of the practitioners found in
this cottage industry is to strongly emphasize the importance of
multiparty elections. Yet, how are we to evaluate whether the
Museveni regime in Uganda, where political parties are banned, is

less democratic, that is to say, less representative of all of the will

of the people, than other countries in Africa that have held regular
democratic elections such as in Zimbabwe or even in Botswana?

I do not want to be misunderstood that I oppose electoral democ-
racy, but only wish to suggest that too much emphasis has been
placed on this aspect at the expense of other important dimensions
of governance. The international community, for example, over-
emphasized the importance of the September 1992 election in An-
gola while many other factors that were requisite for consolidating
the peace were deemphasized or igjnored. It was naive to imagine
that peace could be consolidated in Angola through elections with-
out seriously addressing vital issues such as demobilization of the
competing armies and meaningful formation of a national army.
The latter was "accomplished" through the stroke of a pen, days be-
fore the election, but it never took hold and we all know the con-
sequences.
Now, since there is so much emphasis on the connection between

elections and road to democracy, I have written a part of my testi-

mony dealing with the 1992 elections, but I will not read that.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. We will enter all of your statements into the

record.
Mr. Bender. Fine. Thank you.
I just do want to sav about that election, however, that I think

that all Angolans can feel justifiably proud of their democratic per-
formance on September 29 and 30, 1992, which would merit an ex-
emplary rating in any of the so-called check-lists of democracy.

Let us take a look at the future. With a further bow to those who
keep scorecards on the progress toward democracy around the
world, it should be noted that in Angola today there are 72 reg-
istered political parties, 6 of which were legalized just in the first

half of this year. Moreover, according to the head of the Angolan
Supreme Court, Elsa Marisa, 132 political organizations have ap-
plications pending for legalization. I bring that up because some
people see this as good. I think it is questionable.

Yet, none of these parties, including the MPLA or UNITA, has
money to properly organize a political convention, let alone an elec-

toral campaign. The tens, perhaps hundreds of millions of dollars
spent on the political campaigns prior to the September 1992 elec-

tion came from the sale of state assets; that is to say, the govern-
ment's share in the Cabindan oil fields, from foreign governments,
the theft of diamonds, et cetera. Today, neither the MPLA nor
UNITA is spending its meager resources on strengthening its polit-

ical organization. The MPLA Central Committee, for example, has
only met twice during the last 3 years.

Clearly, it is necessary to assist Angolans to improve their politi-

cal parties and organizations but, given my comments above, it
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should be clear why I am less concerned about this situation than
I am about progress in a number of other areas such as military
demobilization, formation of a meaningful new army, the stopping
the flow of arms into the country, the integration of UNITA cadres
into the daily life of the country, the demining of major and minor
arteries throughout the country to facilitate the free circulation of
goods and people, the installation of the new government of na-
tional unity, the curbing of rampant corruption, the cessation of
hostile propaganda, and the promulgation of coherent and effica-

cious economic plans. In my view, these steps are requisite before
we can even begin to discuss holding another election in Angola.

It also will be necessary to reconstitute or in some cases estab-
lish for the first time effective civil institutions of a democratic
state. Few would disagree that judicial reform and the strength-
ened role of a national bar association is important in a country
emerging from a state of war. Other organizations that advocate
the interests and rights of labor, women, academia, medicine, reli-

gion, journalism, and so forth, must be given a voice in the public
forum.

Let us examine, however, the importance of one highly visible

and practical matter that I mentioned above, the integration of

UNITA cadres into the daily life of the country. If it is true that
most relevant political activity in the United States takes place
here in Washington, it is infinitely more true that the fulcrum of

future political activity in Angola will take place in Luanda. Yet,

UNITA's presence in tne capital is sparse. Considerable effort must
be expended to remedy this situation. One importemt dimension of

this problem can be found in the area of housing.
I just returned from a 4-week trip to Angola and found that there

are very few decent apartments or nouses to purchase or even rent.

There has been practically no construction of upper or upper-mid-
dle class housing since independence and much of what exists

needs considerable renovation.
With the advent of peace and the influx of UNAVEM, new and

expanded foreign embassies, and multinational companies estab-
lishing headquarters in Luanda, there are few decent homes or

apartments available for the high demand. The result is that few
are willing to sell their property and rents have skyrocketed. While
the $25,000-a-month recently paid by the general manager of one
large American oil company for rent may mark the upper limit,

$10,000-a-month rents for decent housing are common. And it is

unlikely that one could rent a house witn a minimum of comfort
and repair for less than $5,000 a month. This situation with re-

spect to middle- or lower-class housing is equally alarming. This
presents the practice problem of who is going to assist UNITA to

afford housing in Luanda?
Jobs are smother vital consideration. In a country devastated by

war, economic mismanagement, corruption, and so forth, there are

few decent jobs available for UNITA supporters who wish to locate

in the capital. Who is going to assist in creating job opportunities

for these people? I consider these two practical areas absolutely

critical and even more so than strengthening political organiza-

tions, to the future of democracy in Angola. If members of UNITA
are unable to find decent jobs and housing they can be expected to
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follow the only logical path open to them, plot to overthrow those
who currently occupy the jobs and houses.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Professor, if you could just wrap up quickly?
Mr. Bender. I am right at the end.
This issue is directly related as well to preparations to

reintegrate the demobilized soldiers into Angolan society. The
gpreater danger in this case is the prospect of disaffected warriors
applying their skills they know best in a criminal manner in order
to survive.

I would hope that international organizations, such as the World
Bank, IMF, African Development Bank, will play an important role

here.
Let me just conclude by saying that over the past decades I have

testified many times before these congressional committees. I have
always been highly critical of both administrations. Today it is a
great pleasure for me to compliment the bipartisan support that
Madam Chair you referred to, I think our policy is on mark. I just
hope that you all help hold the line and make sure there is no de-

crease in funding and hopefully increases. Thank you.
[The statement of Mr, Bender appears in the appendix.]
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you so much. Professor.

Mr. Kansteiner.

STATEMENT OF WALTER KANSTEINER, SENIOR ASSOCIATE,
FORUM FOR INTERNATIONAL POLICY

Mr. Kansteiner. Thank you. I have a very short statement that
really looks at why we should be supporting the peace process and
then more specifically at how we might do that.

Truly, the Angolan chapter is an epilogue chapter to the cold

war. And it needs to be settled and we look hke we are on the
threshold of settling it. So that, alone, calls us, beckons us to do
this.

Second of all, the process will settle a devastating civil war, one
that has, as many members here have seen first-hand, reeked
havoc on a country of 10 million people.

It also very importantly contributes to the stability of a region,

a region quite frankly that has more chance of success than any
other part of the sub-Saharan continent. A region that right now
is being led by South Africa, both politically and commercially, and
one that Angola can play a very important and vital role in.

Fourth, I think the peace process as it is moving now does con-
struct a power-sharing arrangement that politically levels the play-

ing field and we have not seen a level playing field in that country
on a political level. And I think we are about to emerge into a tran-

sition period that will bring us closer to a level playing field.

On how we might, we, the United States, might be able to sup-

Rort this process, this transition process, I think there are four or

ve key ways to do it. And I will be very quick.

One is supporting what might be called the democratic middle
ground. That is those moderates within the MPLA and UNITA that

are truly committed to this process. There is a warning in this in

the sense that there are extremists in both camps that are not com-
mitted to this, that see the temptation of returning to a militarv

final solution and undoubtedly in the weeks and months ahead will
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be in fact tempted to plow forward on that course. So we need to

be vigilant on that and we need to be supporting those within that
democratic middle ground that will keep this thing on the rails.

Second of all, I would like to bring up a subject that has yet to

be brought up today. And that is mercenaries. There are a good
many mercenaries in country still. There is hopefully a process in

line that will have them to be departing. Both sides have used mer-
cenaries in the past and it is an issue that we need to be vigilant
on and make sure that it comes to a conclusion.
Third, I would like to remind us all of arms imports. Arms im-

ports do continue on both sides. They have resources that, in fact,

are spent. Limited resources, as we "heard from the State Depart-
ment, and, yet, arms purchases continue to be made and we need
to be aware of that as well.

A couple of quick areas we might want to watch for are media,
independent free press. Angola does not particularly have a tradi-

tion of an independent free press, although they have edged closer

to it and they in fact have some legislation in place that is very
good and would in fact protect some of the independent journalists
that are there now. So we need to help support that process.

I think we do, as the State Department and Grerry and others
have suggested, need to support the U.N. They are in the middle
of it. They are in the mix of it. So far they have done a pretty good
job. We need to help them. When they call on our assistance, we
need to give it full consideration.
And, finally, I would like to point out an interesting part of the

Security Council Resolution on Angola that insists on the two par-
ties participate in the funding of mis U.N. peace process. That is

a fairly unique requirement that has been laid on UNITA and the
Angolan Government that they actually pony up some of the money
to pay for this U.N. peace process. And I think we should be very
vigilant on that and make sure they in fact do contribute their re-

sources. It is their country. It is their peace process. They can cer-

tainly help foot the bill. Thank you very much.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you. Are you a consultant to any

party that has an outcome?
Mr. Kansteiner. No, I am not.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Or that has an interest in the outcome?
Mr. Kansteiner. No.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you.
I would like to recognize Mr. Chabot for some questions.
Mr. Chabot. I thank the chair.

I will be brief with my questions. The principal interest that I

have is really the short-term and long-term trade implications that
we have eitner in the area of minerals or petroleum or whatever
with Angola once it is stable. And could you comment/expound
upon that a little bit more? Any of the gentlemen that would wish
to do so about how realistic it is and wnat kind of timeframe £md
when will they be the type of trading partner where we really ben-
efit, we being the citizens of this country as opposed to just giving
what our constituents would refer to as nforeig^ aid."

Mr. Bender. That is interesting. I had a fascinating conversation
over the weekend with somebody whom I will not mention by
name, an Angolan who has been advocating in inner circles to favor
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American companies in this precise area in oil and minerals. And
the reason for it is quite interesting. It is an area that many Amer-
ican companies have complained about in tiie past that they have
been handicapped; namely, U.S. companies cannot bribe. And as a
result, tJiey have not competed very well against certain European
countries. We will not mention France, Italy or others that nave
certain advantages who can write it off their income taxes even.
Mr. Kansteiner. Or the Portuguese.
Mr. Bender. Yes.
And that has been a disadvantage. Now, tiiere is a growing num-

ber of Angolans who care to move against corruption in their coun-
try who want to exphcitly favor American companies in the petro-
leum, diamond and other mineral areas. And that hopefully will
work to the advantage of our trade.
Mr. PlERSON. I would lust make this comment.
Mr. Chabot. Go ahead, Lloyd.
Mr. PiERSON. I would like to expand on that to also focus some-

what on the entire southern region of Africa in that that region,
Namibia, Botswana, South Africa, Mozambique, perhaps as much
if other region of the world potentially is an exceptional trading
partner for the United States and the world. Rich in oil, rich in
minerals, and the real turning point is where I think we are now
in Angola and that is peace and stability and the pohtical system
getting right so that the economic system can work.
Mr. Kansteiner. Just a couple of handy facts. We are—I am

checking this with Grerry, but I believe we are closing in on 600,000
barrels per day production, oil production coming out of Angola.
The percentage of that going to the States is sizable. I think it is

close to half or more. So, obviously natural resources coming out
of Angola are significant in the petroleum sector. Diamonds con-
tinue to be—^it is mostly alluvial (hamond mining—continuing to be
a huge potential as does the agriculture. I beueve Congressman
Johnston mentioned agriculture earlier. Angola used to be a terrific

supplier of sugar and coffee and certainly has the capability of
growing and marketing both successfully. So it is natural resources
flowing to our markets, clearly Angola is going to be a player.
Our ability to export to Angola and sell our goods to Angola will

hopefully increase in time as the war ends and as stability is

brought to the country and as the Angolans become less interested
in lining their own pockets and corruption levels drop.
Mr. Chabot. This is a follow-up question and then I will yield

back the balance of my time. But we are in a time where we are
clearly trying to balance this budget and one of the areas that the
pressure is on is the area of assistance to foreign coimtries, includ-
ing Africa and everywhere else in the world. So we are going to

have to use those limited dollars that we have as effective^ as we
possibly can. I would argue in any way that we can improve our
trade, I think we all benefit.

Mr. Bender, you mentioned about the widespread bribery and,
Mr. Kansteiner, you mentioned about the issue of corruption in An-
gola, are there any policies or is there anything that the Congress
can do to change that or to assist us in decreasing the levels of cor-

ruption, increasing our trade opportunity and, therefore, increasing
the trade potential between our two countries?
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Mr. Bender. Has Congress ever weighed in on this question in

any other country successfully? I do notImow.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Some have.
Mr. Payne. In Japan, they put a couple of guys in jail there.

Mr. Bender. Yes, but was that congpressional? Was that a con-
gressional initiative?

Mr. Payne. It was exactlv—I mean it came out of the adminis-
tration and we have been able to do business there. Of course, we
have not done that well with cars. As a matter of fact, I happened
to have mentioned to the President that a lot of people are kind
of confusing affirmative action and they say it is always quotas.
And I told the President, the only quotas I have heard is Kantor
talked to the Japanese about quotas for our cars.

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Mr. Kansteiner.
Mr. Kansteiner. I think that there is a role, perhaps, for cer-

tainly the executive branch to play on this and to send signals to

Luanda that Angola is an important market for U.S. goods and we
would like to see our U.S. companies being treated fairly and given
a fair shot at whatever contracts might come out of that.

There have been a few trade missions. I think OPIC is perhaps
orggmizing one now that can help pass that message, too. There are
American companies that want to export to Angola and the admin-
istration certainly should give it a push.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you so much.
Mr. Payne. Madam Chairwoman, would the gentleman yield?

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Yes.
Mr. Payne. Just for a second.
I think that is an excellent question and what we have found out

in some of our travels to Francophone countries, even though the
bribery situation has been something of the past, we are finding

that more and more countries, even the Francophone countries, are

interested in doing business with America primarily because of the

fact that knowing that without the bribeiy the country is not
fleeced. In many instances, European countries have just escalated

the cost, short-changed the product, developed shoddy buildings,

given faulty equipment. And there I believe is a strong will on the
part of, a growing part of the new leadership in Africa to deal with
the United States because they feel assured that they are going to

really get the maximum and not the continued exploitation wmch
has been so rampant from European companies.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you, so much.
I would like to point out mat we have been joined in the audi-

ence by the newly confirmed U.S. Ambassador to Angola, Mr. Don
Steinberg. If you could stand up for a second? [Applause.]

He was confirmed just a few weeks ago and he will be officially

sworn in later this month on July 24. Welcome, Mr. Ambassador.
Mr. Johnston, for some questions?
Mr. Johnston. Thank you very much.
To Ambassador Steinberg, congpratulations, also. He was ex-

tremely helpful to me and I am sure he vn\\ be to you, Madam
Chair.
Mr. Kansteiner, I know was not admonishing me, but it kind of

hit me between the eyes when your first statement was support the

democratic middle ground of both parties. And I probably was a lit-
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tie intemperate with my first question of could we trust Dr.
Savimbi.
Ambassador, when you go back, tell him that I am just as upset

at the President dos Santos' house that is a palace that he has
built with public funds there.

But I probably was influenced more by the September election,
Mr. Bender, that you pointed out to that we should not have put
so much force into it because the United Nations emissary then
said it was an election on the cheap. I have forgotten her name.
Mr. Bender. Margaret Anstee.
Mr. Johnston. Yes. She is living in Paraguay now.
Mr. Bender. Bohvia.
Mr. Johnston. Bolivia, yes, which is rather an anomaly.
Mr. Pierson, how many countries in Africa is the IRI in right

now? Could you tell us?
Mr. Pierson. We are in Mozambique, South Africa, Angola, pro-

posing to have a program in Angola, a very small program in
Kenya and a small program in Zimbabwe. And those are the coun-
tries in Africa that we are in right now.
Mr. Johnston. OK Well, I admire your foresight. And in going

back to Walter, excuse me, I am being very informal because I can-
not pronounce your last name.
Mr. Kansteiner. My father-in-law of 15 years cannot either.

[Laughter.]
Mr. Johnston. Yes, because Angola is the last key there as you

pointed out. If we get that and Namibia and South Africa and Bot-
swana and Zimbabwe and Mozambique, I mean to tell you, we are
in real business there of trading. But if you could mosey a Httle
further North, the IRA—^IRI, excuse me. [Laughter.]
That was not a political Freudian slip, I assure you. And the

NDI, I think, could be very helpful in these other countries.
Mr. Pierson. Thank you. Congressman, may I also mention that

aside from the specific countries that we are in, we have a program
called the African Democracy Network. And that is a program in
which we try to identify emerging pro-democracy leaders within
countries and try to reinforce and bring to them the values of a
democratic society.

Mr. Johnston. I was particularly interested in your statement
on this national conference on democratic reconciliation. Are you all

moving along on that? Is that something that is in the pipeline?
Mr. Pierson. It is early in the pipeline. It is a very strong inter-

est. I just came back 2 weeks ago from Angola. It is a very strong
interest on the part of the United Nations there. It is a very strong
interest on the part of the U.S. Embassy.
As you well know, a major factor at this time in reconciliation

is the question of trust. And we view as one of the early steps in
helping along the reconciliation process is getting the parties to-

gether in a national conference on reconciliation not just to meet,
dialogue and discussion is one of the principal aims, but also to
begin having more people begin working together.

So, yes, we are in the early stages of that. That is in the pipeline.

We hope it is a short pipeline.

Mr. Johnston. Let me strongly encourage that.
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Professor Bender, I assume that, you know, you give a huge
laundry list here of things that should be done before we approach
an election. Help me out. On the Lusaka Agreement, when was the
proposed election supposed to kick in? Can anybody help me on
that?
Mr. PlERSON. I can.

Mr, Johnston. Mr. Pierson. And Ambassador. You wrote it. Tell

me what you wrote.

Ambassador Hare. It was deliberately

Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. It would make it easier for the transcript if

you could approach the microphone. And if we could keep our an-
swers brief.

Mr, Johnston. That is my last question, I promise you.
Ms, Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you.
Ambassador Hare. Mr. Congressman, it was not defined when

the election, the second round of Presidential elections would take
place. Under the Lusaka Protocol, the U.N. Special Representative
after consultation with all interested parties and all the conditions

have been met in his judgment for holding a second round of elec-

tions would so decide.

In other words, Gerry Bender's laundry list would certainly be
taken into consideration.

Mr. Johnston. Yes. Because you do not want to make the same
mistake of the September 1992 elections.

Ms, Ros-LEHTDSfEN. Thank you so much. Thank you, Mr. John-
son.

Mr, Engel.
Mr. Engel. I wanted to just follow up a little bit on Mr. John-

ston's question. Given the history of the peace process in Angola,
I am wondering—anyone who cares to comment—if you could ex-

plain the key differences between the Lusaka Protocol and previous
accords. I know that in May, President dos Santos and Dr. Savimbi
met. The meeting apparently was a success. The cease-fire seems
to generally be holding. Are there any signals to indicate that a
breakdown might occur? Are there any red flags that you see on
the horizon? We have all been very upbeat and positive, but is

there anything that you see potentially that could break up all our
optimism?
Mr, PlERSON. Congressman, there are a few that immediately

come to mind. The question about the mercenaries. I think the
Lusaka Protocol was very clear that all mercenaries were to leave

the country. That is an issue that still needs to be resolved.

Understand that within the last couple of weeks, just in the dis-

cussions that have been held between different delegations and the

Joint Commission is that questions have come up relating to am-
nesty, also relating to the demobilization of soldiers.

The important point that we view right now, though, is that

there are mechanisms that are in place and at least appear to be
working to try to resolve these problems. One of the fears and one
of the things that I do not think any of us want to happen is that
an incident or some kind of event in one place jeopardizes the en-

tire peace process.
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So far that has not happened and I think the signal certainly is

from UNITA, from the government, we think a very clear signal of

a commitment to peace.
Mr. Engel. Where are the mercenaries from? Are they South Af-

rican primarily?
Mr. PlERSON, Primarily.
Mr. Bender. I think one major difference between Bicesse and

Lusaka is that Bicesse was strictly a process that was trying to
help Angolans get through and determine the outcome whereas
Lusaka is actually different—a lot of the negotiations had to do
with what kind of government and national reconciliation will be
set up. So it is very different in that respect.

Concerning red flags, we could elaborate a long laimdry list of

red flags of concerns as we have just heard. I think what it really

comes down to in the end is the will on both sides to make it work.
If there is the will, it will work. There is no issue that thev are
confronting right now that they cannot solve. They are all soluble.

They are all manageable. And the will is growing, but I would not
say that it is perfect yet. And as Walt correctly noted, there are
people on both sides that have a vested interest in this process not
working out. But there are fewer in number. They are becoming
more isolated. And I think as UNAVEM is well implanted, it

makes it more difficult for individuals like that to wreck the proc-

ess. But what I think is encouraging is that there is a growing will

among a larger number of people on both sides to make it work.
And that is why I am so optimistic.

Mr. Kansteiner. Yes. I would briefly agree with that. Political

solution, that is the proposal that Dr. Savimbi perhaps become a
Deputy President or Vice President or something like that, there
are still details and modalities to be etched out. And, you know, the
devil is often in the details. So there are some political hurdles that
have to be jumped over in the next few weeks.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you. Thank you so much.
And for our last question, Mr. Payne?
Mr. Payne. Thank you. She waited until the bells. That will defi-

nitely limit my discussion.

First of all, though, I would like to congratulate Ambassador
Steinberg. We worked very closely when he was in National Secu-
rity and I think they made an excellent choice.

Let me also say tnat I think that in addition to the countries we
mentioned the fact that Malawi and Zambia had elections where
long-term leaders were sent back, is a very positive thing. Stability

is fragile, maybe, but is still going on and therefore strengthening
that entire region.

I also think that it was important that we had in Mozambique
before elections were held, there was disarming. You know, it made
sense. In Angola, the elections were held with armed camps and
when SavimbianAJNITA forces saw they lost, they decided to go
back to fighting. And that was certainly a mistake. If elections are

going to be held, the whole question of demobilization certainly

should precede the election because if you lose, you may just decide

to go back into the bush and begin battling.

I just have a quick question. Do you feel that the equal number
of troops from both sides is the best way to go even though there
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is a government and just if all numbers are equal, where does that
leave the country?
Mr. Bender, I do not think we as Americans should make pro-

nouncements about that. This has gone back and forth in Lusaka.
This is for the Angolans to work out for themselves. And they have
really basically done that. And I think we should allow them to do
that.

Mr. PiERSON. I agfree.

Mr. Kansteiner. I agree. I would just add one comment that
Ambassador Hare made earHer about providing some assistance in

resources for those demobilized troops that have in fact turned in
their weaponry and perhaps even have families in these camps. We
had better be aware that they need to be fed and have medical
care, et cetera.

Mr. Payne. Yes. That is one of the biggest problems. Eritrea,

Ethiopia, Uganda, Mozambique, all have demobilization plans, but
they lack the fiinds to do it. Aiid I think that is where we could
save an awful lot of lives and so forth.

Let me just conclude by commending the IRI for having such a
balanced approach. I think that your report was excellent. And I

just say that because recently at some controversy with the Haiti
situation, it appears that it is not as balanced. And I just think
that this is a reassurance for NED and all the others that you shop
under, if you are the one that has been in charge, I commend you
for the approach that you are taking. Thank you.
Ms. Ros-Lehtinen. Thank you so much, Mr. Pa;ynie.

And thank you to all the panelists and the audience as well. The
subcommittee is now ac^oumed.
[Whereupon, at 11:33 a.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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THANK YOU MADAME CHAIRWOMAN. I WOULD LIKE TO EXTEND MY
APPRECIATION TO YOU FOR THE LEADERSHIP AND INITIATIVE YOU HAVE
SHOWN IN TODAY'S HEARING AS WE CONTINUE TO EXPLORE OUR RELATIONS
WITH ANGOLA.

TODAY, I LOOK FORWARD TO HEARING THE TESTIMONY FROM OUR
ESTEEMED WITNESSES AS WE FOCUS ON THIS NATION THAT CHALLENGED CIVIL
STRIFE AND BATTLED GREAT ADVERSITY IN ITS RELENTLESS PURSUIT OF THE
DEMOCRATIC DREAM.

INDEED, THE U.N SECRETARY GENERAL HAS DESCRIBED THE PEACE
PROCESS AS ENTERING " A NEW AND PROMISING PHASE." THUS, I AM
OVERJOYED BY THE PROGRESS THAT HAS BEEN DEMONSTRATED AND
APPLAUD THE EFFORTS OF THE ADMINISTRATION AND THE U.N IN
PROMOTING PEACE AND STABILITY IN THIS COUNTRY. I BELIEVE THAT WE
HAVE EMBARKED ON A NEW CHAPTER OF RELATIONS IN ANGOLA. WHILE THE
CAPTURE OF THE DREAM OF A TRULY FREE DEMOCRATIC STATE HAS NOT BEEN
ACHIEVED, THE SMALL BUT STEADY STEPS THAT HAVE BEEN DEMONSTRATED IN
THE PAST FEW YEARS ARE ENCOURAGING. I CONTINUE TO MAINTAIN THAT
FOSTERING DEMOCRACY SHOULD BE ONE OF THE PRIME GOALS OF OUR FOREIGN
POLICY. ACCORDINGLY, WE MUST BE STEADFAST IN PLEDGING OUR FULL
SUPPORT FOR THE AIMS OF THE LUSAKA PROTOCOL, WHICH REPRESENTS OUR
BEST HOPE FOR LASTING PEACE AND INTERNAL STABILITY.

THE IMPETUS FOR DEMOCRACY APPEARS TO BE FIRMLY PLANTED.
HOWEVER, DEMOCRACY IS STILL FRAGILE IN ANGOLA AND WE ARE IN THE
MIDST OF A CRITICAL TIME FOR THE GOVERNMENT. /ELIMINATING
HUMANITARIAN AID NOW WOULD BE TANTAMOITNT TO NOT WATERING A GROWING
FLOWER. RECENTLY, WE HAVE SEEN CONGRESS FAVOR DRASTIC REDUCTIONS IN
THE LEVELS OF FUNDING FOR AFRICA. AND THIS IS ACCOMPANIED BY A
TERRIBLE COST. A CLIMATE OF PEACE DOES NOT MEAN THAT HUNGER,
VIOLENCE AND DISEASE HAVE EVAPORATED. EVERYDAY, CHILDREN ARE MAIMED
AND KILLED BY LANDMINES THAT EXPERTS ESTIMATE NUMBER AT LEAST 10 TO
20 MILLION.

MADAME CHAIRWOMAN, 20 YEARS OF CIVIL STRIFE HAS EXACTED A
LARGE TOLL ON THIS COUNTRY. NEVERTHELESS, WE HAVE SEEN THE DAWN OF

A HEALING PROCESS AND THE BEGINNING OF A WIDESPREAD SPIRIT OF

RECONCILIATION BETWEEN THE DISPARATE ELEMENTS OF THE COUNTRY. I

FIRMLY BELIEVE, HOWEVER, THAT IT IS INCUMBENT TO STAVE OFF FURTHER

INSTABILITY BY GUARANTEEING OUR UNEQUIVOCAL SUPPORT FOR THE PEACE

PROCESS. ANGOLA HAS SHOWN TO BE A STUNNING SUCCESS STORY. WE MUST

CONTINUE TO FULFILL OUR MORAL OBLIGATION TO SUPPORT THE STRIDES OF

THE ANGOLAN PEOPLE TO ACHIEVE THE CHERISHED PRIZE OF FREEDOM THAT

HE HOLD SO DEAR.

(27)
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TESTIMONY BY DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF STATE
PRUDENCE BUSHNELL

BEFORE THE HOUSE INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS
SUBCOMMITTEE ON AFRICA
THURSDAY, JULY 13, 1995

ANGOLA: THE ROAD TO PEACE

Good Morning. Madam Chair, members of the Subcommittee, I

welcome this opportunity to testify on Angola and the prospects
for a lasting peace. I wish to thank the members of the
subcommittee for their long-standing interest in Angola.
Bipartisan Congressional support has been an important factor
in bringing the peace process to the stage where even the
cautious have reason to be optimistic.

THE SEARCH FOR PEACE IS AN ABIDING U.S. INTEREST

For more than two decades, six United States
administrations have made the search for democracy and durable
peace in Angola a central theme in their policy in Africa.
Angola supplies seven percent of our oil imports and is our
third leading trading partner in sub-Saharan Africa.
Significant new opportunities exist for trade and investment if
peace can be maintained. We also have deep humanitarian
interests in ending an agonizing crisis that has caused a half
million deaths, nearly 100,000 loss of limbs, and two million
homeless

.

PEACE IS A VIABLE HOPE

This is an opportune moment to discuss Angola. After a

year of often difficult negotiations under UN auspices,
representatives of the Angolan government and the National
Union for the Total Independence of Angola (UNITA) signed a

comprehensive peace agreement, the Lusaka Protocol, on November
20, 1994. Despite an uneven beginning, the cease-fire has
taken hold. violations are now the exception. Prisoners have
been released, troops in close proximity have disengaged and
both sides have taken actions to facilitate the free movement
of goods and people. The Joint Commission, comprising
representatives from the Angolan government and UNITA, the
United Nations, and the United States, Portugal and Russia, is
actively monitoring the implementation of the peace accords.
More than 2,500 members of the UNAVEM III peacekeeping
operation are in-country and the first battalion of
peacekeepers have deployed to Huambo province. The UN expects
to have the 7,600 strong peacekeeping force fully deployed by
October

.
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The May 6 meeting between Angolan President dos Santos and
UNITA leader Dr. Savimbi in Lusaka, Zambia was a major
milestone. The two leaders met alone for the first time and
worked through a number of key implementation issues. Angolans
of all political persuasions took heart when the two former
combatants embraced each other and embraced peace. President
Dos Santos and Dr. Savimbi continue their dialogue to advance
the implementation of the Lusaka Protocol.

THE LUSAKA PROTOCOI.: A REALISTIC FRAMEWORK FOR PEACE

While the Angolans themselves will ultimately determine
whether peace will come, the Lusaka Protocol, backed by
international support, gives them a real chance to make peace
work. It incorporates the lessons of the 1991 Bicesse Accords
which brought Angola elections but collapsed when UNITA
challenged the results and reverted to war. The Lusaka
Protocol honors the government's right to govern in peace while
addressing UNITA* s legitimate security concerns. By providing
for UNITA* s participation at all levels of the government and
in the military and police, it allows UNITA to meet legitimate
political and security needs from within the system. The
Lusaka Protocol calls on the international community to play an
active role in supervising the agreement and recognizes the
need for U.N. peacekeepers to build the confidence of both
parties

.

I would like to describe briefly some of the key components
and timelines of the Lusaka Protocol. In the next few months,
UNITA military forces will turn over their weapons to the UN
and enter assembly areas. UNITA*s troops will be globally
incorporated into the Angolan military. Careful and deliberate
demobilization will reduce overall force strength to about
90, "000 troops, including a 74,000 member army equally composed
of former Angolan government and former UNITA soldiers. UNITA
will then assume a series of positions in the Angolan
government, from the Cabinet to the local level, and will
occupy the National Assembly seats it won in the 1992
elections. At some point in the future, when Angolans and the
UN agree that the proper conditions are in place, Angola will
complete the Presidential and local elections that were aborted
in late 1992.

OPPORTUMITIES AND OBSTACLES LIE AHEAD

Neither the Angolans nor their friends and partners in the
international community underestimate the difficulties ahead.
Angola must overcome the lingering distrust of three decades of
devastating war. Two million displaced persons are dependent
on humanitarian relief. The education and health systems have
been decimated and banditry is on the rise. The level of
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destruction of Angola's infrastructure of roads, railways and
bridges will complicate the deployment of UN troops and hinder
the economic activity.

While adequate numbers of peacekeeping forces are in
country or en route, demining and bridge building must take
place immediately to allow the timely deployment of the full
U.N. force. Establishing quartering areas for UNITA's troops
in anticipation of military unification is another key step.
Resolving these issues will require constructive cooperation
between the Angolan parties, a significant investment of
Angolan resources, and support from the international community.

The presence of mercenaries in violation of the Lusaka
Protocol is also now under discussion in the Joint Commission
and bilaterally between the government and UNITA, along with
the final details for creating a unified military force. As
the parties turn their attention and the nation's resources to
peace and reconstruction, all mercenaries should be sent
packing and arms purchases should cease.

THE ROLE OF THE UNITED STATES

The Administration is committed to supporting Angolans as
they consolidate the peace process and address the legacies of
three decades of civil war. A principal task of the United
States Embassy in Luanda will be to monitor the process to
ensure that this UNAVEM III mission is effective and
cost-efficient. Equally important will be the timely and
deliberate use of diplomacy to facilitate progress by the
Angolan parties toward peace.

While the ultimate responsibility for the success of the
peace process lies with the Angolan people and their leaders,
the United States and international community can take steps to
significantly increase the chances for success. Since 1992,
the United States has provided more than $200 million in
humanitarian assistance that has saved millions of lives. We
now have the opportunity to help Angola to economic
self-sufficiency by moving our assistance along the continuum
from relief to recovery and development.

In the short term, Angola's recovery needs are enormous,
for demining to open up deployment routes and commercial
corridors; for seeds and tools to aid the recovery of
agriculture; for medicines and trained medical personnel. We
envision a program of assistance involving fairly modest
amounts of money directed at the critical needs in demining and
mine education; returning displaced people and demobilized
soldiers to productivity; and rehabilitating bridges. This
assistance, which would supplement the Angolan government's own
contributions and efforts at economic reform, constitutes an
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investment in a stable and prosperous Angola that will offer
American companies significant trade and investment
opportunities in the petroleum, minerals, communications,
transportation and construction sectors.

We believe it is equally important to support elements
emerging in Angolan society that are dedicated to democracy,
respect for human rights, free market economics, and promotion
of the institutions of civil society. The U.S. Government has
a key role to play — both directly and by promoting private
ties, including trade, investment, and academic exchanges — in
demonstrating that the future belongs not to the forces of war,
but to the forces of national reconciliation.

In this respect. Madam Chair, let me say a few words on a

subject that is outside my immediate area of responsibility,
but bears in a very critical way on everything we are trying to
achieve in Angola — that is, American support for effective UN
peacekeeping. Under the right circumstances -- circumstances I

hope we agree now exist in Angola -- peacekeeping can be an
important instrument of our foreign policy. It allows us to
advance American interests without having to deploy American
troops or to pay all of the costs, all of the time. However,
peacekeeping will not be available to us if we do not meet our
obligations to the UN. And it will not be effective if we do
not continue to lead at the UN, on behalf of far-reaching
reform.

Before closing, I would like to commend the extraordinary
efforts of the Secretary General's Special Representative for
Angola, Maitre Alioune Blondin Beye, who applied his
considerable energy and creativity to a process that many
people believed could not succeed. I would also like to cite
the very positive role of U.S. Special Envoy Ambassador Paul
Hare and U.S. Ambassador to Angola Edmund De Jarnette, both of
whom through skill and determination helped the process past
many difficult moments. Buoying the contributions by Portugal
and Russia, Angola's southern African neighbors consistently
urged both sides to achieve the peace and national
reconciliation that has become the hallmark of the region. And
finally, allow me to commend the Angolan people and their
leaders, who made the courageous decision to choose peace over
war

.

While much hard work remains, we are nonetheless on the
verge of achieving a goal that we have pursued for many
decades: a broad and deep relationship with a peaceful,
prosperous, and united Angola. This is truly a new era for our
two countries. Again, I wish to thank the Subcommitte for its
interest and support that has been essential in our quest for
peace

.

I would be happy to take your questions.
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July 13, 1995

Statement of Lloyd O. Pierson, International Republican Institute

before the U.S. House of Representatives Committee on International Relations

Subcommittee on Africa

Madame Chairman:

The influence of this Subcommittee on policies relating to Africa is substantial and I am
honored to be here. While with the Peace Corps, my family and I lived in Africa for over seven

years and as the result of visiting volunteers in the field, I have been able to travel to hundreds

of large cities, small towns, and bush villages.

My experiences in Africa were, overall, very positive. While my work at that time was

developmental at the grass roots level, not political as it is now with the IRI, I am encouraged

by the significant changes that are occuring in many political systems, particularly in the

southern region. Although there are ample examples of political systems gone wrong, we are

seeing — I believe — a movement toward democracy, peace and stability in many areas of the

continent.

Following twenty years of civil war, peace is now achievable in Angola. But the

reconciliation and peacekeeping tasks are formidable, de-mining programs need to be

accelerated, the economy needs to be stabilized with a focus on productive employment,

demobilized soldiers need to be returned to civil society with adequate skill training,

humanitarian assistance needs to continue, and a strong emphasis needs to be given to the

democracy related areas in which my organization, — the International Republican Institute —
has an outstanding record of achievement and can make a real and cost-effective contribution.

Following my March trip to Angola, I reported to our office that I thought Angola was

closer to war than to peace. During that month, there were 235 reported violations of the

Lusaka Protocol and tensions were high. Subsequent to that time, the Joint Political and

Military Commission has continued with its effectiveness. President dos Santos and UNTTA
leader Dr. Savimbi have met in Lusaka and spoken by phone afterward, and the number of

ceasefire violations were reduced to 80 in May. There are now more than 2,500 United Nations

personnel in Angola. The peace process is working.

After years of war, the path to peace is not easy and the democratic transition will have

difficulties. The Government of Angola, and UNTTA — and we should also include the smaller

political parties with National Assembly representation— should expand and accelerate their
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dialogue and discussion. Among the top priority issues to be addressed is the distrust that has

developed as the result of the long conflict.

The International Republican Institute is proposing a conflict resolution/confidence

building program that will include, but will not be limited to, political party consultations to

discuss values in a democratic society and to encourage peaceful resolution of problems. These
consultations would be conducted both in Luanda and in the provinces. The consultations, using

distinguished trainers from the United States and Africa, will be modeled after the very

successful program in which we have been involved in Mozambique.

One of the most immediate steps that needs to be taken, we believe, is for the

Government of Angola and UNITA, —and parties who are involved — to participate in a national

conference on democratic reconciliation.

The Conference would be held in Luanda and should bring together the leadership of the

parties to discuss the role of the majority and the role of the loyal opposition in a democracy,

the role of the military, the operation of a parliament, and standards of conduct and ethics for

government officials. Similar to what has occured in South Afirica, working theme committees

should be developed in the Conference to address issues such as Constitutional revision,

including the creation of a Bill of Rights and equal access to economic opportunities. The
Conference should conclude with the highest levels of participation.

Other democracy-related activities that are needed on a priority basis involve

parliamentary training, political party building, civic education for soldiers and the general

population, local government training for provincial administrators, and journalism training in

democratic values.

Angola, we believe, is another nation in the southern Africa area that will make a

successful transition to democracy. Botswana has had a democratic government and one of the

world's best human rights records since its independence in 1966. Namibia, which gained

independence on March 21, 1990, has recently held its second national elections and has

established since independence an excellent record of peace, stability and jobs.

Many of the Members of this Committee were in the forefront of fighting for a non-

racial, multi-piuly democracy in South Africa, and since its first multi-party elections, South

Africa has embarked on a reconstruction and development program. Mozambique held its first

multi-party elections in October of last year and at this time they are having a successful

transition to a democratic society.

The International Republican Institute expects to have a constructive role— as it has had

in Mozambique and South Africa — in the democratic transition in Angola and shares the view

that peace, although in its infancy, is achievable in Angola. With peace and stability and an

emphasis on economic development, Angola has the resources to become a key commercial

partner in the southern Africa region. The United States purchases nearly 90 percent of all of

Angola's oil exports ... making us Angola's largest trading partner. Angola ranks seventh in

terms of the top 10 suppliers of crude petroleum products to the United States.

I have had the opportunity to be in country and see firsthand the democratic process

begin to take hold in Mozambique, South Africa and Namibia. This same transition is occuring

in Angola.

Madame Chairman and Members of this Committee, thanks for the opportunity

to appear before you today. I will be pleased to answer any questions you have.
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Professor Gerald J. Bender
School of International Relations

University of Southern California

I
Introduction

I

The Angolan predicament is soluble! In comparison to most of the other

conflicts in the world — e.g. Bosnia, Rwanda, Somalia, Kashmir, Sri Lanka, Libe-

ria, Sudan, Lebanon, Nagorno-Karabakh, or Afghanistan — the Angolan divisions

are almost superficial. In other words, Angolan divisions do not parallel religious,

racial, or even ethnic fault lines. There are regional dimensions to the political

competition and rivalry, that are ubiquitous to all nations, but these are relatively

easy to manage.

Another way to look at it is that the Angolan people are not consumed with

the hatred towards "others" or "the enemy" that marks all of the conflicts noted

above. The Angolan people are eager to consolidate a permanent peace and to live

in harmony with each other. The international community, in supporting UN
peacekeeping operations, is offering the country a chance for a new start. This is

the good news!

One might ask, however, if this is true why has the country been consumed
by a civil war for the past two decades? The answer is both international and do-

mestic: Angola has been a prime victim not only of the cold war but of nefarious

regional aims and rivalries (e.g. South Africa and Zaire) and the consuming ambi-

tions of selected political and military leaders on both sides of the conflict. Fortu-

nately the cold war is over and South Africa is now governed by a democratically

elected regime. Most importantly, however, the top Angolan leaders have conclud-

ed that they and the people they represent can gain more through constructive peace

than through destructive war. The Lusaka meeting between President Jose Eduardo
dos Santos and Jonas Savimbi on May 6 opened a new, and promising, chapter in

Angolan history.

I
Background

I

If this were a classroom, I would begin our discussion of where Angola is

"on the road to democracy" with the question of what we mean by the term "De-

mocracy" — especially in Africa? As interesting as this question may be philo-

sophically or politically, I suspect that there are as many concepts of what democra-

cy means in Angola as there are people in this room.

Personally, I agree with Professor Richard Sklar that democracy is an idea

more about means than ends. Following Sklar, I prefer to evaluate or judge the ac-

tions of governments, including the Angolan government, by their performance in

addressing the fundamental issues of the day, i.e. stopping the war, promoting eco-

nomic development, coping with the problems of poverty, crime, famine, unem-
ployment, headth care, etc. While democratic means to meet these challenges are

usually preferable to other methods, this is not always the case. Governments of
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"national unity," for example, are ipso facto, temporary compromises, but perhaps
no more so than coalitions formed in other parliamentary forms of govenunent else-

where. Nevertheless, 1 support this form of government in South Africa, and I also

support it in Angola today.

A cottage industry has developed in the United States to assist governments
around the world in their transitions to democracy. Frequently, governments in Af-
rica are placed on a continuum of "transitions to democracy" based on highly arbi-

trary criteria. A common denominator for most of the practitioners found in this

cottage industry is to strongly emphasize the importance of multi-party elections.

Yet, how are we to evaluate whether the Museveni regime in Uganda (where politi-

cal parties are banned) is less democratic— i.e. less representative of the will of the

people — than other countries in Africa that have held regular democratic elections

such as Zimbabwe or, even, Botswana?

I do not want to be misunderstood that I oppose electoral democracy, but on-

ly wish to suggest that too much emphasis has been placed on this aspect at the ex-

pense of other important dimensions of governance. The international community,
for example, overemphasized the importance of the September 1992 election in An-
gola while many other factors that were requisite for consolidating the peace were
de-emphasized or ignored. It was naive to imagine that peace could be consolidat-

ed in Angola through elections without seriously addressing vital issues such as the

demobilization of the competing armies and the meaningful formation of a national

army. The latter was "accomplished" through the stroke of a pen, days before the

election, but it never took hold and we all know the consequences.

|The 1992 Angolan Electionl

I am aware that many will not accept my approach to democracy or, in this

case, democracy in Angola. In fact, the raison de d'etre of numerous U.S. support-

ed Endowments, Institutes, NGOs, academic journals, etc. depends on capricious

checklists used to evaluate the transitions to democracy. At the top of these lists is

usually the category of "democratic elections." Thus, it is necessary to say a word
or two about Angola's democratic election in September 1992.

On September 29-30, 1992 over 90% of the 4.8 million registered Angolan
voters, some of whom had to wait in line for more than 24 hours, cast their ballots

in the first Angolan election. These were probably the two most peaceful days in

decades in a country that has been plagued by wars since 1961.

I participated as an international election monitor associated with a Washing-
ton based organization, IFES (International Foundation for Electoral Systems),
funded by the US Agency for International Development. The IFES Observers
ranged the political spectrum from far right to far left. We were deposited in eight

-2-
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of Angola's most populous provinces (representing 70% of the total population) by
American Air Force officers flying C-130 aircraft.

Eighteen Angolan parties participated in that election. Eleven of these pre-

sented candidates for President. The MPLA won 54% of the seats in Parliament to

UNITA's 34% while other parties garnered the remaining 12%. In the Presidential

election, Jose Eduardo dos Santos fell just short (49.6%) of the requisite 50% to

avoid a runoff election against Jonas Savimbi who obtained 40.1%.

Despite our broad spectrum of political ideologies and personal preferences

and the variety of experiences visiting over 400 hundred polling stations throughout

the country, we easily agreed to the proposition in the final IFES Report that the

elections "constituted a proper and effective application of the mechanism of elec-

tive choice of political representatives....a milestone in the history of Angola." In

fact, the thrust of our positive conclusion was echoed by all but a few individuals

among the 800 that officially observed the election.

I have had the privilege of reading the manuscript of Margaret Anstee, the

Special Representative of the U.N. Secretary General in Angola covering the period

she served before, during, and after this election. She leaves no doubt in this ac-

count that the elections were about as free and fair as one can find in the Third

World.

It is also true, however, that the results of this election became a political

football both in Angola and in the United States. I do not think that we should

spend time looking back on that election today — especially since both parties rec-

ognized the results of that election in the Lusaka Accord as a basis for the future

parliament. The agreement to form a Government of National Reconciliation ren-

ders current debates about that election irrelevant now. I nevertheless do believe

that the Angolan people should feel justifiably proud that their "democratic per-

formance" on September 29-30, 1992 would merit an exemplary rating on any of

the so-called checklists of transitions to democracy.

A Look Toward the Future

With a further bow to those who keep scorecards on the progress towards de-

mocracy around the world, it should be noted that in Angola today there are 72 reg-

istered political parties — six of which were legalized during the first half of this

year. Moreover, according to the head of the Angolan Supreme Court, Elsa

Marisa, another 130 political organizations have applications pending for legaliza-

tion.

-3-
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Yet, none of these parties (including the MPLA and UNITA) has money to

properly organize a political convention, let alone an electoral campaign. The tens

(perhaps hundreds) of millions of dollars spent on the pohtical campaigns prior to

the September 1992 election came from the sale of state assets (e.g. State shares in

the Cabindan oil fields), foreign governments, the theft of diamonds, etc. Today
neither the MPLA nor UNITA is spending its meager resources on strengthening its

political organization. The MPLA Central Committee, for example, has only met
twice during the past three years.

Clearly, it is necessary to assist Angolans to improve their political parties

and organizations but, given my comments above, it should be clear why I am less

concerned about this situation than I am about progress in a number of other areas,

such as: mihtary demobihzation, the formation of a meaningful new army, stop the

flow of arms into the country, the integration of UNITA cadres into the daily life of
the country, the demining of major (and minor) arteries throughout the country to

facilitate the free circulation of goods and people, the installation of the new gov-
ernment of national unity, the curbing of rampant corruption, the cessation of hos-

tile propaganda, and the promulgation of coherent and efficacious economic plans.

In my view, these steps are a requisite before we can even begin to discuss holding
another election in Angola.

It also will be necessary to reconstitute, or in some cases establish for the first

time, effective civil institutions of a democratic state. Few would disagree that ju-

dicial reform and the strengthened role of a national bar association is important in

a country emerging from a state of war. Other organizations diat advocate the in-

terests and rights of labor, women, academia, medicine, religion, journalism, etc.

must be given a voice in the public forum.

Let us examine, however, the importance of one highly visible and practical

matter— the integration of UNITA cadres into the daily Ufe of the country. If it is

true that most relevant political activity in the United States takes place in Washing-
ton, it is infinitely more true that the fulcrum of future political activity in Angola
will take place in Luanda. Yet, UNITA' s presence in the capital is sparse. Consider-
able effort must be expended to remedy this situation. One important dimension of
this problem can be found in the area of housing.

I just returned from a four-week visit to Angola and found that there are very
few decent houses or apartments available for purchase or rent. There has been
practically no construction of upper or upper-middle class housing since indepen-

dence and much of what exists needs considerable renovation. With the advent of
peace and the influx of UNAVEM, new and expanded foreign embassies, and multi-

national companies establishing headquarters in Luanda, there are way too few de-

cent homes or apartments available for the high demand. The result is that few are

willing to sell their property and rents have skyrocketed. While the $25,000/ month
rent (including security) recently paid by the General Manager of one large Ameri-
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can oil company may mark the upper limit, $10,000/month rents for decent housing

are common and it is unlikely that one could rent a house, with minimum comfort

and repair, for less than $5,000/month. The situation with respect to middle and
lower class housing is equally alarming. This presents the practical problem of who
is going to assist UNITA to afford housing in Luanda?

Jobs are another vital consideration. In a country devastated by war, eco-

nomic mismanagement, corruption, etc. there are few decent jobs available for

UNITA supporters who wish to locate in the capital. Who is going to assist in cre-

ating job opportunities for these people? I consider these two practical areas abso-

lutely critical — even more so than strengthening political organizations — to the

future of democracy in Angola. If members of UNITA are unable to find decent

jobs and housing then they can be expected to follow the only logical path open to

them— plot to overthrow those who currently occupy the jobs and houses. This is-

sue is directly related as well to preparations being planned to reintegrate demobil-

ized soldiers into Angolan society. The greater danger in this case is the prospect

of disaffected warriors applying skills they know best in a criminal manner in order

to survive. I would hope that international organizations, such as the World Bank,

IMF, African Development Bank, etc. will play an important role here.

Over the past two decades I have testified more than a dozen times before

Congressional committees and the bulk of my testimony usually focused on criti-

cism of U.S. Policy whether the administration was Republican or Democratic. To-

day, I have the unique pleasure to praise the current, bipartisan, U.S. policy toward

Angola. Americans should be proud of the vital, unmatched, role that our govern-

ment is playing in helping to consolidate the peace in Angola. I would only urge

the Members of Congress to continue — even expand — the current level of fund-

ing and activities.

Angolans have made unprecedented strides towards putting the war behind

them and in establishing a new, hybrid, form of government that can help guarantee

the peace. They need the help of outsiders, especially the United States, if they are

going to be successful. This is no time for the U.S. to reduce its efforts in this war
ravaged country. Five of every six Angolan have never known peace, but we can

help reverse this sad statistic by redoubling our commitment to support the peace

process.

-5-
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Opening Remarks of Rep. Gary Ackerman

The Road to Democracy in Angola

Thank you Madame Chairman. First, let me take a moment to commend

you for holding this hearing today as this is an exciting and

hopeful moment for the people of Angola.

The journey toward peace has been substantially advanced in the

past few months. The cease fire has generally held. President Dos

Santos and UNITA leader Dr. Jonas Savimbi met -- and embraced. And

the UN peacekeeping troops continue to be deployed. These are

positive signals. Let us hope that the peace process contniues to

take root in an irreversible fashion.

Yet, we must also recognize that the people of Angola started down

this path before only to find themselves steeped in a bloody war

which brought death, destruction and displacement to tens of

thousands of Angolan families.

So, while I take heart in the positive developments we will hear

about today, we must also heed the warnings regarding the obstacles

which lie ahead.

Madame chair, thank you once again for conducting this timely

hearing and thanks as well to our witnesses who have agreed to

share their insignts with us today.
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Question for the Record Submitted to
Deputy Assistant Secretary of State Prudence Bushnell

By Representative Ros-Lehtinen
Committee on International Relations

Subcommittee on Africa
July 13, 1995

Question :

1. At one time, the Angolan government was paying tens of
millions, maybe even hundreds of millions, to the Cuban
dictatorship for troops and other services. With the end of
the Cuban troop presence in Angola, isn't that money now
available for better purposes, such as reconstruction?

Answer :

Under a series of agreements negotiated with the

participation of the United States, Cuba, Angola, and South

Africa, Cuban military forces (estimated at 50,000 troops) all

departed Angola prior to May, 1991, as did hundreds of Cuban

civilians who served as teachers and medical personnel.

Since independence in 1975, the civil war has destroyed

Angola's infrastructure and kept the country from achieving its

considerable economic potential. The brief hopes that

accompanied the Bicesse Accords in 1991 ended one year later

when UNITA rejected the election results and returned to war.

with the war over, we believe that Angola can and must

devote its resources to rehabilitation and reconstruction.

However, since Angola faces an estimated nine billion dollars

in debt and daunting reconstruction challenges, we believe that

modest assistance from the United States at this critical

juncture will consolidate the peace process and help Angola to

reach the point where it can make full use of its resources for

national reconstruction.
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Question for the Record Submitted to
Deputy Assistant Secretary of State Prudence Bushnell

By Representative Ros-Lehtinen
Committee on International Relations

Subcommittee on Africa
July 13, 1995

Qliesiifin:

2. What is the nature of the Angola Government's current
relationship with the Castro regime? Do the Angolans provide
subsidized oil or other economic assistance to the Castro
regime?

Answer :

Angola maintains normal diplomatic relations with Cuba.

Cuba played no role in the negotiations leading to the Lusaka

Protocol, nor does Cuba play any role in the implementation of

the Lusaka Protocol.

The Angolan government does not provide subsidized oil or

any other form of economic assistance to Cuba. Angola's

trade/commercial relations with Cuba are extremely limited

because Cuba does not have the financial resources to purchase

Angolan oil. Angola is in the process of phasing out its past

practice of sending students to Cuba.
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House International Relations
Africa Subcommittee,
July 13,1995

3. The issue of bias against American firms was originally
raised five years ago when the UN began the peacekeeping
operation in Cambodia.

What has the State Department done to ensure that American
manufacturers and those who work for them are treated fairly?

A: The Department of State has successfully advanced UN

reforms that help to ensure fair procurement practices, and we

continue to work for fair treatment of American companies.

Among the actions that we have taken:

— The U.S. Mission to the UN has directly advised dozens of

American firms, large and small, on how to do business with the

UN. The Commerce Department has guided others. Many of these

companies have gone on to win UN contracts (e.g., Raytheon,

Crescent Airways, Caterpillar, Dyncorp, Evergreen).

— USUN conducts annual seminars for American companies,

entitled "How to Sell to the United Nations."

— USUN participated in a conference in Miami this March that

attracted the representatives of numerous south Florida

companies, to learn about business opportunities with the UN

mission in Haiti.

— When appropriate, we have intervened on behalf of American

firms having difficulties or complaints with the UN.
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— We oroposed, and the UN adopted, a measure to eliminate the

geographical restriction on local procurement for peacekeeping

operations. This has opened a much wider market to American

competition.

-- We led the way in pushing for the recent creation of the

Office of Internal Oversight Services at the UN, to bring

impartial oversight to a wide range of functions, including

procurement and contracting.

— The Department of State has actively participated in the

process of designing the current reforms to the UN's

procurement practices, both through experts' groups and by

arranging for qualified U.S. personnel to serve tours in key UN

jobs. Our initiatives have increased the training and

professionalism of staff, and improved financial disclosure and

ethics rules.



44

House International Relations
Africa Subcommittee,
July 13, 1995

4. One of the complaints about UN peacekeeping operations is
that they are being managed in a way that is harmful to
American businesses. For instance, in many of the UN
peacekeeping operations which we have checked into, the UN has
bought only Japanese Toyota 4-wheel drive vehicles for the
peacekeeping activities. We understand that the UN
specifications for 4-wheel drive vehicles and trucks are
written in a way that eliminates every single American
manufacturer's products from the competition before the bid
specifications are issued.

How can we continue to take American taxpayer funds and
give them to the UN, when the UN seems to be sysematically
discriminating against those same taxpayers by refusing to do
business with American manufacturers and service providers?

A: We are pleased to report that the facts do not bear out

fears that American firms are being "systematically

discriminated against" in the competition for UN contracts in

support of peacekeeping operations. Peacekeeping procurement

can be either from local sources (which are not recorded by

origin, and which are most affected by questions of local

availablity and service), or by centralized decision in New

York. For peacekeeping procurement done through UN

headquarters, the shares of the total value of contracts

awarded to U.S. and Japanese firms is shown below:

1992 U.S. — 19.1% Japan — 13.9%

1993 U.S. — 28.0% Japan — 2.1%

1994 U.S. — 49.5% Japan — 0.4%

1995 (to July) U.S. — 37.8% Japan — 0.4%
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A current example is the new peacekeeping operation getting

underway in Angola. An American company won the contract to

fly in the peacekeepers, and another American company was

awarded the $20 million logistic service contract. Clearly,

this does not support a contention that the UN is refusing to

do business with U.S. bidders.

Specifically regarding vehicles, the U.S. Mission to the UN

has joined with the Commerce Department to plan and sponsor a

seminar to be held in October, for UN buyers to meet with U.S.

vehicle manufacturers. The Americans will be able to hear

firsthand what the UN's vehicle needs are for peacekeeping, and

will be able to explain how their products, and the U.S.

suppliers' parts and service network, can meet those needs.

This is another example of the efforts being made by the State

Department to support the interests of American industry at the

United Nations.

o
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